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Law	School	Rankings	and	Federal	Policies	Regarding	
Disclosure	About	Affordability	

Derek	T.	Muller*	

The	affordability	and	value	of	higher	education	are	matters	of	enduring	
public	conversation.	 Increased	scrutiny	has	 led	to	 increased	disclosure.	And	
for	 legal	 education,	 the	 affordability	 of	 legal	 education	 has	 been	 publicly	
debated.	 Affordability	 data	 has	 even	 been	 included	 in	 the	 rankings	 of	 law	
schools,	which	have	recently	faced	pushback	from	law	schools	themselves.	This	
essay	describes	the	conversation	and	debate	around	law	school	rankings	and	
affordability	data,	and	it	offers	some	ways	for	federal	policy	to	help	improve	
affordability	disclosures	for	legal	education.	

I.	 RECENT	CHANGES	IN	LAW	SCHOOL	RANKINGS	

Law	school	rankings	are	powerful.	They	influence	prospective	students	
about	which	school	they	should	attend,	how	much	they	are	willing	to	spend	
to	 attend	 a	 school,	 and	 whether	 to	 transfer	 to	 a	 school.	 They	 influence	
faculty,	 who	weigh	 competing	 job	 offers	 or	 placement	 of	 articles	 in	 law	
schools’	journals.	And	the	U.S.	News	&	World	Report	(USNWR)	rankings,	one	
of	higher	education’s	earliest	and	most	enduring	rankers,	hold	significant	
sway.	

Rankings	include	objective	figures,	like	the	admissions	statistics	of	an	
incoming	class	and	employment	outcomes.	Some	criteria	are	subjective—
such	 as	 academic	 or	 professional	 reputation—and	 are	 based	 on	
impressions,	 instinct,	 generic	 reputation,	 or	 longstanding	 prestige.1	 And	
decisions	 to	 include	 or	 exclude	 criteria,	 or	 to	 give	 criteria	 more	 or	 less	
	

*		 Professor	of	Law,	Notre	Dame	Law	School.	Special	thanks	to	Jerry	Organ	for	
his	thoughts	on	this	piece.	

1.	 See,	 e.g.,	 Olufunmilayo	Arewa,	Andrew	P.	Morriss	&	William	D.	Henderson,	
Enduring	Hierarchies	in	American	Legal	Education,	89	IND.	L.J.	941	(2014).	
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weight,	 are	 subjective.	 Decisions	 like	 which	 admissions	 statistics	 are	
important,	which	employment	outcomes	are	better	or	worse,	and	how	to	
weigh	 these	 figures	 against	 one	 another	 are	 judgment	 calls.	 Reasonable	
minds	may	disagree	about	what	criteria	to	use.	

Law	schools	have	long	pursued	higher	rankings	in	an	effort	to	secure	
the	most	highly	credentialed	students	and	attract	the	attention	of	the	most	
elite	 employers.2	 Some	 admissions	 decisions	 only	make	 sense	 in	 light	 of	
chasing	metrics	measured	by	USNWR.3	

In	November	2022,	the	Wall	Street	Journal	broke	the	news	that	Yale	Law	
School	and	Harvard	Law	School	(in	statements	by	Dean	Heather	Gerken	and	
Dean	 John	 Manning)	 would	 no	 longer	 “participate”	 in	 the	 law	 school	
rankings	 published	 by	USNWR.4	 To	 refuse	 to	 participate	 or	 to	 “boycott”	
meant	 that	 these	 schools	 would	 not	 complete	 the	 statistical	 survey	 that	
USNWR	submitted	to	the	schools.	A	slew	of	other	law	schools	followed.5	

USNWR	rankings	data	relied	upon	a	combination	of	publicly	available	
data,	 private	 data	 that	 schools	 voluntarily	 shared	 with	 USNWR,	 and	
proprietary	data	USNWR	 collected	 independently.	 Publicly	 available	 data	
included	 information	 from	 the	 American	 Bar	 Association	 (ABA),	 like	
incoming	 class	 admissions	 statistics	 and	 employment	 outcomes.	 Private	
data	 included	 law	 schools’	 financial	 expenditures	 per	 student	 and	 debt	
loads	of	graduates.	Proprietary	data	included	USNWR’s	surveys	of	other	law	
faculty,	 lawyers,	and	judges,	which	yielded	“quality	assessment”	scores	of	
schools	 ranked	 on	 a	 scale	 of	 1	 (marginal)	 to	 5	 (outstanding).6	 With	 a	

	

2.	 See,	 e.g.,	 Russell	 Korobkin,	 Harnessing	 the	 Positive	 Power	 of	 Rankings:	 A	
Response	to	Posner	and	Sunstein,	81	IND.	L.J.	35,	42-43	(2006).	

3.	 See,	 e.g.,	Derek	T.	Muller,	Solving	Law	School	Admissions;	or,	How	U.S.	News	
Distorts	Student	Quality,	EXCESS	OF	DEMOCRACY	(Aug.	27,	2013),	https://excess
ofdemocracy.com/blog/2013/8/solving-law-school-admissions-or-how-us-
news-distorts-student-quality	[https://perma.cc/3W7M-VHP6].	

4.	 Melissa	 Korn,	 Yale	 and	 Harvard	 Law	 Schools	 Abandon	 U.S.	 News	 Rankings,	
WALL	 ST.	 J.,	 Nov.	 16,	 2022,	 https://www.wsj.com/articles/yale-law-school-
abandons-u-s-news-rankings-citing-flawed-methodology-11668607649	
[https://perma.cc/ZZG6-D6UX].	

5.	 See	Debra	Cassens	Weiss,	More	Top	Law	Schools	Boycott	US	News	Rankings,	
but	Some	Lower-Ranked	Institutions	are	Reluctant	to	Withdraw,	A.B.A.	J.	(Nov.	
21,	 2022,	 1:47	 PM),	 https://www.abajournal.com/news/article/more-top-
law-schools-boycott-rankings-but-some-lower-ranked-schools-are-
reluctant-to-withdraw	[https://perma.cc/JW53-DKL9].	

6.	 Robert	Morse,	Kenneth	Hines,	Eric	Brooks	&	Sam	Wellington,	Methodology:	
2023-2024	Best	Law	Schools	Rankings,	U.S.	NEWS	&	WORLD	REP.	(May	10,	2023),	
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substantial	 number	 of	 schools	 no	 longer	 sharing	 private	 data,	 USNWR	
announced	 it	 would	 change	 the	 data	 it	 relied	 upon,	 and	 it	 would	 also	
substantially	change	the	formula	for	its	rankings.7	Importantly,	it	would	no	
longer	 use	 private	 data,	 which	 was	 obtainable	 only	 through	 voluntary	
disclosure	 from	 schools.	 It	 would	 rely	 much	 more	 heavily	 on	 publicly	
available	information.	

II.	 PUBLIC	DISCLOSURES	AND	LEGAL	EDUCATION	

Publicly	disclosed	information	can	be	more	reliable	than	privately	held	
information,	 and	 public	 disclosure	 offers	 important	 benefits.	 If	 the	
representations	 are	made	 to	 an	 accrediting	body,	 for	 example,	 there	 is	 a	
greater	 incentive	 for	 law	 schools	 to	 disclose	 the	 information	 truthfully.	
There	are	essentially	no	material	 consequences	 for	disclosing	misleading	
information	to	USNWR,	and	it	might	be	the	case	that	some	schools	would	
seek	 to	 get	 away	 with	 sharing	 misleading	 information	 until	 they	 are	
exposed.8	Lying	to	an	accrediting	agency,	however,	may	result	in	fines	and	
public	 censure,	 even	 threatening	 the	 school’s	 accreditation.9	 Public	
disclosure	 not	 only	 allows	 prospective	 students	 to	 consider	 and	 readily	
compare	 information	when	making	a	decision,	but	also	allows	schools	 to	
compare	themselves	and	ensure	they	are	disclosing	truthful	information.	

The	 ABA’s	 Section	 of	 Legal	 Education	 and	 Admissions	 to	 the	 Bar	
accredits	most	 law	 schools	 in	 the	 United	 States,	 and	USNWR	 only	 ranks	
	

https://www.usnews.com/education/best-graduate-schools/articles/law-
schools-methodology	[https://perma.cc/9A9T-Y446].	

7.	 Robert	Morse	&	Stephanie	Salmon,	Plans	for	Publication	of	the	2023-2024	Best	
Law	 Schools,	 U.S.	 NEWS	 &	 WORLD	 REP.	 (Jan.	 2,	 2023)	 https://www.us
news.com/education/blogs/college-rankings-blog/articles/2023-01-
02/plans-for-publication-of-the-2023-2024-best-law-schools	
[https://perma.cc/4LQT-ECWG].	

8.	 See,	e.g.,	Alex	Wellen,	The	$8.78	Million	Maneuver,	N.Y.	TIMES	(July	31,	2005),	
https://www.nytimes.com/2005/07/31/us/education/the-878-million-
maneuver.html	[https://perma.cc/C8NZ-5W3Z].	

9.	 See,	 e.g.,	 Jodi	 S.	 Cohen,	 University	 of	 Illinois	 Law	 School	 Censured,	 Fined	
$250,000,	 CHI.	 TRIB.	 (July	 25,	 2012),	 https://www.chicagotribune.com
/news/ct-xpm-2012-07-25-ct-met-u-of-i-law-sanctions-20120725-
story.html	 [https://perma.cc/6HEX-FT7K];	 Chris	 Mondics,	 Villanova	 Law	
Censured	by	ABA	over	Admissions-Data	Fraud,	but	retains	accreditation,	PHILA.	
INQUIRER,	Aug.	16,	2011,	https://www.inquirer.com/philly/business/201108
16_Villanova_Law_censured_by_ABA_over_admissions-data_fraud__but_
retains_accreditation.html	[https://perma.cc/8VU8-Q3RG].	
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schools	accredited	by	the	Section.	The	Section	wields	significant	influence	
in	gathering	information	to	be	made	available	to	the	public—what	to	collect	
and	disclose,	what	not	to	share,	and	what	to	refuse	to	request	in	the	first	
place.	USNWR	now	relies	principally	on	that	public	data	in	its	rankings.	

This	publicly	disclosed	information	can	assist	prospective	students	as	
they	 evaluate	 and	 compare	 law	 schools.	 It	 can	 also	 be	 incorporated	 into	
future	rankings	by	USNWR	or	other	enterprising	entities.	 Indeed,	most	of	
what	USNWR	uses	in	its	present	rankings	comes	from	ABA-provided	data.10	

That	 said,	 other	 valuable	 information	 may	 be	 available—or	 could	
relatively	easily	be	made	available—to	the	public.	This	information	could	be	
disclosed	voluntarily,	but	it	is	impossible	to	coordinate	that	across	nearly	
200	 law	 schools.	 USNWR	 has	 also	 stopped	 using	 privately	 collected	
information	after	schools	began	to	refuse	to	share	that	data	with	USNWR.	
That	makes	public	disclosure	all	the	more	critical.	

Public	 disclosure	 is	 particularly	 important	now	 that	 less	 information	
about	affordability	and	cost	is	available	to	prospective	students.	In	the	past,	
USNWR	would	 collect	 information	about	 the	percentage	of	 students	who	
incurred	 debt	 and	 the	 average	 debt	 load	 among	 graduates.	 Law	 schools	
voluntarily	provided	the	information,	and	USNWR	would	publish	it.	

Federal	 policies	 and	 federal	 agencies	 can	 increase	 the	 disclosure	 of	
relevant	 information	 for	prospective	 law	students—and	 that	 information	
might	also	be	usefully	incorporated	into	future	rankings.	There	are	at	least	
three	ways	 federal	 policymakers	 could	 improve	 disclosure.	 First,	 federal	
agencies	could	better	organize	existing	disclosures	they	make	available	to	
the	 public.	 Second,	 federal	 agencies	 could	 disclose	 information	 they	
currently	have	but	do	not	readily	disclose	to	the	public.	Third,	federal	policy	
could	compel	additional	disclosure.	

A	 look	 at	 these	 three	 ways	 of	 increasing	 disclosure	 gives	 federal	
policymakers	things	to	consider	in	improving	access	to	public	information	
relating	to	higher	education,	particularly	legal	education.	All	of	them,	along	
different	 dimensions,	 relate	 to	 cost	 and	 affordability—one	 of	 the	 most	
challenging	areas	to	evaluate	along	any	single	metric,	and	one	of	the	areas	
lost	when	USNWR	switched	to	only	publicly	available	information.	

III.	 DEPARTMENT	OF	EDUCATION	COLLEGE	SCORECARD	DISCLOSURES	

First,	the	Department	of	Education	should	improve	its	aggregation	and	
disclosure	of	data	 in	 its	College	Scorecard.	A	better	 format	 for	disclosing	
information	can	make	the	information	more	accessible	to	the	public.	

	

10.	 Morse	&	Salmon,	supra	note	7.	
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The	 College	 Scorecard	 was	 an	 effort	 launched	 in	 2013	 to	 offer	
transparent	 consumer	 information	 to	 prospective	 students	 about	 prices	
and	 values	 of	 higher	 education.11	 In	 the	 last	 decade,	 it	 has	 had	 limited	
influence.	Nevertheless,	the	College	Scorecard	has	some	value.	It	aggregates	
the	recent	debt	and	income	for	graduates	at	each	institution.	It	breaks	down	
the	 data	 for	 each	 degree	 offered	 at	 each	 institution	 and	 for	 each	
concentration.	In	other	words,	it	offers	publicly	available	institutional	data	
that	 could	 be	 evaluated	 by	 the	 public	 and	 potentially	 incorporated	 in	 a	
rankings	system.	

But	 the	 College	 Scorecard	 data	 is	 not	 user-friendly.	 For	 instance,	
Department	of	Education	data	codes	various	degrees	and	concentrations.	
But	 there	 is	 no	 singular	 code	 for	 a	 “J.D.”	 At	 some	 schools,	 this	 degree	 is	
labeled	 a	 “doctoral	 degree.”	 For	 other	 schools,	 it	 is	 a	 “first	 professional	
degree.”	Most	degrees	appear	to	rely	on	the	label	“law”	as	the	concentration	
for	 this	 degree,	 but	 “legal	 studies”	 or	 related	 fields	 may	 be	 used.	 Some	
schools	have	incomplete	data	in	a	given	year’s	dataset,	and	the	Department	
of	Education	offers	little	explanation	about	why.	

Despite	these	weaknesses	in	the	College	Scorecard	data,	I	have	tried	to	
assemble	the	data	to	compare	median	debt	 loads	and	median	 incomes	of	
graduates	 of	 these	 institutions.12	 There	 are,	 of	 course,	 confounding	
variables	and	limitations	to	this	analysis.	Many	borrowers	will	be	eligible	
for	Public	Service	Loan	Forgiveness	programs,	either	at	the	federal	level	or	
at	 their	 own	 law	 schools.	 Those	 programs	 can	 substantially	 reduce	 the	
apparent	 burden	 of	 debt	 over	 the	 years.	 Suppose	 schools	 have	
disproportionately	 higher	 percentages	 of	 students	 entering	 those	
programs.	In	that	case,	their	debt	levels	will	appear	worse	than	they	actually	
are,	and	their	salaries	will	appear	on	the	lower	end	of	the	income	scale.	This	
effect	 is	 another	 limitation	 in	 thinking	 about	 a	 single-figure	metric.	 And	
medians	are	likely	skewed	in	other	ways:	for	example,	the	highest-earning	
graduates	 likely	 received	 the	 largest	 scholarships	 and,	 accordingly,	
graduated	with	 the	 lowest	 debt.	 If	 possible,	 disclosure	 of	 25th	 and	 75th	
percentiles	would	provide	a	more	complete	portrait.	
	
11.	 Richard	Pérez-Peña,	Scorecard	for	Colleges	Needs	Work,	Experts	Say,	N.Y.	TIMES	

(Feb.	 13,	 2013),	 https://www.nytimes.com/2013/02/14/education
/obamas-college-scorecard-needs-works-experts-say.html	
[https://perma.cc/6PJW-LFY5].	

12.	 Derek	T.	Muller,	Which	Law	Schools	Have	the	Best	and	Worst	Debt-to-Income	
Ratios	Among	Recent	Law	School	Graduates?	2023	Update,	EXCESS	OF	DEMOCRACY	
(May	 2,	 2023),	 https://excessofdemocracy.com/blog/2023/5/which-law-
schools-have-the-best-and-worst-debt-to-income-ratios-among-recent-law-
school-graduates-2023-update	[https://perma.cc/X64Y-WZ7B].	
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This	information	is	distinct	from	the	data	collected	by	law	schools	for	
the	ABA.	The	ABA	data	only	tracks	each	year’s	cohort	of	graduates—their	
debt	 at	 graduation	 and	 their	 employment	 outcomes	 within	 a	 year	 after	
graduation.	 The	 College	 Scorecard	 data	 aggregates	 multiple	 years	 of	
graduates	 and	 includes	 salary	 data	 four	 years	 removed	 from	 graduates’	
graduation	date.	

The	Department	of	Education	already	collects	and	discloses	this	data.	It	
simply	does	so	in	a	less-than-helpful	format,	and	some	of	its	data	decisions	
are	 opaque.	 The	 Department	 of	 Education	 should	 improve	 the	 way	 it	
compiles	and	shares	this	data.	However,	there	are	admittedly	limitations	to	
this	data.	What	about	schools	that	offer	robust	loan	forgiveness?	Debt	loads	
at	graduation	tend	to	overstate	debt	burden	for	some	graduates	who	opt	to	
participate	 in	 public	 interest	 work	 and	 experience	 loan	 forgiveness.	 To	
address	this,	another	category	of	disclosure	is	useful.	

IV.	 DEPARTMENT	OF	EDUCATION	PUBLIC	SERVICE	LOAN	FORGIVENESS	DISCLOSURES	

Second,	the	Department	of	Education	should	consider	disclosing	more	
Public	Service	Loan	Forgiveness	information.	Like	the	first	suggestion,	this	
disclosure	turns	on	information	already	at	the	disposal	of	federal	agencies.	
But	unlike	the	first	suggestion,	it	would	be	a	new	category	of	disclosure	that	
should	be	revealed	to	the	public.	

Debt	 and	 cost	 figures	 can	 be	 misleading.	 Students	 pursuing	 public	
service	can	see	their	debt	loads	reduced	significantly.	Dean	Gerken	of	Yale	
made	the	case	this	way:	

In	addition,	 the	rankings	exclude	a	crucial	 form	of	support	 for	public	
interest	 careers—loan	 forgiveness	 programs—when	 calculating	 student	
debt	 loads.	 Loan	 forgiveness	 programs	 matter	 enormously	 to	 students	
interested	 in	 service,	 as	 they	 partially	 or	 entirely	 forgive	 the	 debts	 of	
students	 taking	 low-paying	public	 interest	 jobs.	But	 the	rankings	exclude	
them	when	calculating	debt	even	though	they	can	entirely	erase	a	student’s	
loans.	In	short,	when	law	schools	devote	resources	to	encouraging	students	
to	pursue	public	interest	careers,	U.S.	News	mischaracterizes	them	as	low-
employment	 schools	 with	 high	 debt	 loads.	 That	 backward	 approach	
discourages	law	schools	throughout	the	country	from	supporting	students	
who	dream	of	a	service	career.13	

	

13.	 Heather	Gerken,	Dean	Gerken:	Why	Yale	Law	School	Is	Leaving	the	U.S.	News	&	
World	 Report	 Rankings	 (Nov.	 16,	 2022),	 https://law.yale.edu/yls-today
/news/dean-gerken-why-yale-law-school-leaving-us-news-world-report-
rankings	[https://perma.cc/C4ZX-Y9KA].	
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In	other	words,	both	federal	government	and	school-specific	programs	
can	 dramatically	 reduce	 student	 debt	 loads.	 And	 rather	 than	 schools	
funding	students	at	the	admissions	stage	with	 large	scholarships,	schools	
may	want	to	fund	them	at	the	back	end	by	subsidizing	those	who	cannot	
repay	their	loans	while	allowing	those	entering	lucrative	private	practice	to	
repay.	

That’s	an	attractive	system.	But	there	is	a	potential	causation	problem	
here.	What	 if	 a	 student	accrues	 significant	debt	and	 feels	 “trapped”?	The	
student	might	take	a	high-paying	job	in	a	career	she	does	not	wish	to	pursue	
in	an	effort	 to	 repay	 those	 loans.14	Alternatively,	a	 student	may	pursue	a	
public	 interest-oriented	 career	 to	 reduce	 debt	 loans	 but	 may	 not	 find	
fulfillment	in	the	public	service	position.	The	definition	of	“public	interest”	
does	a	lot	of	work.	Whether	other	income-driven	repayment	programs15	can	
supplement	this	system	matters,	but	such	programs	may	do	more	to	conceal	
weaker	employment	outcomes	from	law	schools	than	the	genuine	choices	
of	graduates.	 In	short,	 there’s	 tremendous	complexity	 in	what	we	should	
draw	from	these	programs.	

Nevertheless,	the	Department	of	Education	already	has	this	important	
information	 at	 its	 disposal.	 Its	 debt	 forgiveness	 programs	 have	 been	
plagued	by	complexity	and	failures,	and	it	has	made	significant	changes	in	
recent	 years	 to	 ensure	 that	 students	 with	 debt	 can	 benefit	 from	 the	
programs.16	 As	 it	 reforms	 these	 programs,	 it	 should	 consider	 ways	 of	
disclosing	 how	 the	 programs	 benefit	 students,	 including	 those	 with	
particular	degrees	or	from	particular	schools.	While	this	information	may	
be	limited,	prospective	students	should	understand	some	of	the	potential	
opportunities	to	reduce	their	debt	loads	in	the	future.	

The	Department	of	Education	does	not	have	information	about	school-
based	 loan	 forgiveness	 programs	 at	 its	 disposal.	 It	 may	 be	 worth	
	

14.	 But	see	Steven	A.	Boutcher,	Jason	N.	Houle,	Anna	Raup-Kounovksy	&	Carroll	
Seron,	A	Faustian	Bargain?	Rethinking	the	Role	of	Debt	in	Law	Students’	Career	
Choice,	20	J.	EMPIRICAL	L.	STUDIES	166	(2023)	(finding	little	to	no	evidence	that	
debt	influenced	the	likelihood	that	law	students	would	pursue	public	interest	
work).	

15.	 See,	 e.g.,	 Tara	 Siegel	 Bernard,	What	 to	 Know	 About	 Biden’s	 Income-Driven	
Repayment	 Proposal,	 N.Y.	TIMES	 (Jan.	 10,	 2023),	 https://www.nytimes.com
/2023/01/10/your-money/student-loans-income-driven-repayment.html	
[https://perma.cc/UE77-C4JH].	

16.	 See	 Stacey	 Cowley	 &	 Erica	 L.	 Green,	 Troubled	 Student	 Loan	 Forgiveness	
Program	 Gets	 an	 Overhaul,	 N.Y.	 TIMES	 (Oct.	 6,	 2021),	 https://www.ny
times.com/2021/10/06/us/politics/student-loan-forgiveness.html	
[https://perma.cc/Y5AD-PG7R].	
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considering	whether	it	should	compel	law	schools	to	disclose	the	size	and	
scope	 of	 those	 programs,	 perhaps	 through	 modifications	 to	 the	
accreditation	standards.	

V.	 ACCREDITING	BODY	DISCLOSURES	

Third,	the	Department	of	Education	should	require	accrediting	bodies	
to	 include	more	 information	 about	 outputs,	 specifically	 financial	 cost	 or	
affordability.	This	requirement	would	pressure	accrediting	bodies	to	collect	
and	disclose	more	helpful	 information	 to	 the	public.	Unlike	 the	 first	 two	
suggestions,	 which	 exert	 pressure	 to	 improve	 disclosures	 of	 existing	
information,	this	suggestion	adds	new	information	to	the	public	domain.	

The	required	Department	of	Education	standards	for	accrediting	bodies	
are	mercifully	minimal.	The	relevant	provisions	of	the	Federal	Register	and	
federal	 law	 include	 fairly	 generic	 topics.17	 An	 accrediting	 agency,	 for	
instance,	 must	 “set	 forth	 clear	 expectations”	 in	 matters	 like	 “curricula,”	
“faculty,”	and	“student	support	services.”18	One	of	the	more	detailed,	but	still	
flexible,	 standards	 is	 about	 student	 success:	 “Success	 with	 respect	 to	
student	 achievement	 in	 relation	 to	 the	 institution’s	 mission,	 which	 may	
include	 different	 standards	 for	 different	 institutions	 or	 programs,	 as	
established	by	 the	 institution,	 including,	 as	 appropriate,	 consideration	of	
State	 licensing	 examinations,	 course	 completion,	 and	 job	 placement	
rates.”19	These	standards	are	generic	enough	to	give	accrediting	bodies	like	
the	ABA	flexibility	to	develop	criteria	to	evaluate	these	measures	as	they	see	
fit.	

It	may	be	 fair	 to	 interpret	 this	section	to	 include	measures	about	 the	
financial	cost	or	affordability	of	the	legal	education	program.	Perhaps	the	
Department	 of	 Education	 would	 need	 to	 update	 the	 Federal	 Register	 to	
include	such	matters	expressly.	Or	maybe	Congress	must	update	federal	law	
to	provide	for	that	expressly.	This	essay	takes	no	position	on	which	path	of	
administrative	 law	 is	 appropriate.	 Instead,	 it	 simply	 suggests	 that	 rather	
broad	 criteria	 like	 “financial	 cost”	 or	 “affordability”	 are	 appropriate	
measures.	

These	 are	 broad	 and	 flexible	 standards	 that	 the	 Department	 of	
Education	could	adopt,	that	the	ABA	could	administer,	and	that	law	schools	
could	comply	with.	Express	provisions	of	cost	or	affordability	would	allow	
institutions	 to	 explain	 the	 steps	 they	 are	 taking	 to	 ensure	 that	 school	 is	
	

17.	 See	34	C.F.R.	§	602.16;	20	U.S.C.	§	1099b(a)(5).	
18.	 34	C.F.R.	§§	602.16(a)(1)(ii),	(iii),	(vi).	

19.	 Id.	§	602.16(a)(1)(i).	
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affordable.	Law	schools	already	share	some	financial	information:	tuition;	
the	percentage	of	students	receiving	scholarships;	the	25th,	50th,	and	75th	
percentiles	 of	 scholarship	 awards;	 and	 conditional	 scholarship	 data	
(scholarships	that	are	reduced	or	eliminated	if	students	fail	to	meet	certain	
academic	 benchmarks).20	 Schools	 also	 disclose	 extensive	 details	 about	
employment	outcomes.	

But	more	 specific	details	 about	 financial	 cost	or	 affordability	metrics	
could	be	useful.	While	schools	disclose	employment	outcomes,	salary	data	
would	be	useful—the	 twenty-fifth,	 fiftieth,	 and	seventy-fifth	percentile	of	
salaries	across	employment	outcomes.	Some	scholarship	data	is	disclosed,	
but	other	disclosures	could	separate	need-based	aid	from	merit-based	aid.	
Dean	 Gerken	 put	 it	 this	 way	 in	 relation	 to	 the	 rankings:	 “A	 far	 better	
measure	 is	how	much	 financial	aid	a	 law	school	provides	 to	 its	 students,	
rewarding	schools	that	admit	students	from	low-income	backgrounds	and	
support	 them	 along	 the	 way.”21	 Including	 such	 measures	 in	 the	
accreditation	process	would	be	valuable.	The	debt	loads	of	graduates	would	
also	 be	 a	 useful	 figure—again,	 looking	 at	 the	 twenty-fifth,	 fiftieth,	 and	
seventy-fifth	percentiles	to	show	the	performance	of	graduates	of	the	class	
as	a	whole.	

Of	 course,	any	one	numerical	 figure	standing	alone	can	be	deceptive.	
Salary	figures	can	be	deceptive	because	they	do	not	necessarily	account	for	
graduates’	 happiness	 or	 preferred	 employment	 outcomes,	 and	 lower	
salaries	can	be	more	satisfactory	with	lower	debt	loads	or	in	regions	with	
lower	 costs	 of	 living.	 Need-based	 aid	 does	 not	 necessarily	 relate	 to	
graduation	 or	 employment	 success,	 and	 it’s	 possible	 that	 socioeconomic	
disparities	can	lead	to	disparate	outcomes	for	students.	Debt	loads	are	not	
as	crucial	if	salaries	are	high	and	tend	to	rise	quickly—and	lower	debt	loads	
may	simply	reveal	that	a	school	has	a	wealthier	student	body.	In	short,	any	
one	 of	 these	 metrics	 has	 its	 limitations.	 But	 more	 disclosure	 can	
undoubtedly	reveal	important,	if	limited,	insight	into	institutions	of	higher	
education	 generally,	 and	 legal	 education	 in	 particular.	 And	 salary	
information	 can	 be	 counterbalanced	 with	 debt	 and	 loan	 forgiveness	
information.	New	obligations	for	accrediting	agencies	to	incorporate	when	
evaluating	institutions	of	higher	education	would	result	in	the	disclosure	of	
more	useful	information	to	the	public.	

	

20.	 Morse	&	Salmon,	supra	note	7.	

21.	 Gerken,	supra	note	13.	
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VI.	 PROMISES	AND	LIMITATIONS	OF	DISCLOSURES	

Law	school	 rankings	 continue	 to	draw	significant	 attention	 from	 law	
schools,	law	students,	and	prospective	students.	At	their	best,	they	can	offer	
ways	of	comparing	schools	against	one	another	on	similar	benchmarks	for	
students	who	may	not	have	a	straightforward	way	to	compare	schools—
especially	 those	 students	 without	 family	 or	 employment	 history	 in	 the	
practice	of	law.	At	their	worst,	however,	they	reduce	schools	to	a	few	factors	
in	 a	 ranking	 set	 that	 may	 be	 volatile,22	 manipulable,23	 and	 given	 undue	
weight	by	law	school	applicants.	

It	 is	 not	 clear	 that	 disclosure	 would	 necessarily	 lead	 to	 improved	
rankings.	To	start,	USNWR	might	simply	ignore	such	new	data.	It	would	be	
left	 to	 prospective	 students	 to	 decide	whether	 the	 new	 data	 is	 valuable.	
Alternative	rankings	systems,	like	AccessLex’s	“XploreJD,”	seek	to	use	more	
data	 in	more	customizable	ways	 for	prospective	students.24	 It	 is	possible	
that	more	robust	disclosure	of	data	could	offer	alternative	systems	more	
opportunities	 to	 share	 data	 in	ways	 that	more	prospective	 students	 find	
valuable.	

And	 rankings	 incorporate	 criteria	 in	ways	 that	 schools	often	 contest.	
Adding	data	 that	has	 its	own	 limitations	 further	complicates	 the	value	of	
these	 new	 disclosures.	 If	 debt	 metrics	 have	 limitations	 and	 are	 given	 a	
particular	weight	in	a	new	ranking,	two	new	complicating	factors	have	been	
introduced	into	the	overall	rankings.	

Admittedly,	a	major	concern	about	this	proposal	might	be	that	the	game	
is	not	worth	the	candle.	The	data	issues,	from	collection	to	public	release,	
might	be	so	significant	that	they	are	not	worth	pursuing.	More	information	
could	lead	to	more	confusion	about	which	metrics	are	essential	and	which	
are	not	and	could	lead	to	more	deception	if	more	figures	are	taken	out	of	
context.	 Each	 round	 of	 disclosures	 adds	 complexity	 that	 demands	 even	
more	disclosure.	

	

22.	 Derek	 T.	 Muller,	 New	 USNWR	 Methodology	 Will	 Yield	 Dramatically	 More	
Compression	and	Volatility	in	Law	School	Rankings,	EXCESS	OF	DEMOCRACY	(May	
10,	 2023),	 https://excessofdemocracy.com/blog/2023/5/new-usnwr-
methodology-will-yield-dramatically-more-compression-and-volatility-in-
law-school-rankings	[https://perma.cc/7FLL-892V].	

23.	 Brian	Leiter,	The	U.S.	News	Law	School	Rankings:	A	Guide	 for	the	Perplexed,	
BRIAN	 LEITER’S	 LAW	 SCHOOL	 RANKINGS,	 May	 2003,	 http://www.leiter
rankings.com/usnews/guide.shtml	[https://perma.cc/JUB4-EJ3X].	

24.	 XPLOREJD,	https://xplorejd.org	[https://perma.cc/KPJ3-TV8U].	
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But	 these	 concerns	 do	 not	 justify	 disclosing	 less	 information.	
Disclosures	may	be	flawed,	but	not	so	flawed	as	to	justify	withholding	the	
information.	 The	 problems	 identified	 earlier	 with	 existing	 disclosures	
indicate	 that	 some	 remedy	 is	 desirable	 and	 that	 some	way	 of	 improving	
disclosures	should	be	pursued.	And	whether	or	how	that	information	might	
be	used	in	the	rankings	remains	a	topic	of	robust	methodological	debate,	
regardless	of	the	type	or	format	of	the	data.	

Indeed,	 changes	 are	 already	 happening	 in	 both	 the	 Department	 of	
Education	and	in	USNWR.	The	Department	of	Education	recently	revealed	
that	new,	more	detailed	financial	and	employment	outcome	disclosures	will	
be	made	available	to	prospective	higher	education	students.25	In	September	
2023,	 USNWR	 added	 publicly	 available	 debt	 and	 salary	 data	 for	 college	
graduates	 to	 its	 “national	 universities”	 ranking	 in	 its	 “Best	 Colleges	
Rankings.”26	 Reforms	 like	 these	 may	 continue	 and	 may	 affect	 legal	
education.	

Admittedly,	any	one	measure	fails	to	capture	the	complete	portrait	of	
law	 school	 outcomes.	 Cost	 and	 affordability	 turn	 on	 many	 factors.	
Nevertheless,	 rather	 than	 disclosing	 little	 about	 cost,	 disclosing	 several	
aspects	of	affordability	would	benefit	students.	Prospective	students	could	
consider	 similarly	 situated	 schools	with	 these	 figures	and	compare	 them	
across	employment	outcomes.	Students	interested	in	public	interest	careers	
could	better	understand	the	debt	relief	programs	available	to	them.	Schools	
with	robust	need-based	financial	aid	programs	could	gain	prominence.	And	
maybe	these	disclosures	could	be	put	into	a	ranking	formula	in	the	future—
in	ways	that	try	to	account	for	the	complexity	of	financial	outcomes.	More	
meaningful	 statistics	 about	 cost	 beyond	 tuition	 and	 outcomes	 beyond	
categories	of	jobs	or	bar	passage	rates	can	assist	student	decision-making	
and	should	be	encouraged.	

	
25.	 Biden-Harris	 Administration	 Announces	 Landmark	 Final	 Rules	 to	 Protect	

Consumers	 from	Unaffordable	 Student	 Debt	 and	 Increase	 Transparency,	 U.S.	
DEP’T	 OF	 EDUC.	 (Sept.	 27,	 2023,	 5:30	 PM),	 https://content.govdelivery.
com/accounts/USED/bulletins/372dcf4	 [https://perma.cc/7LH2-UBGL];	
Katherine	Knott,	Game	On,	 Again,	 for	Gainful	 Employment,	 INSIDE	HIGHER	ED	
(Sept.	 27,	 2023),	 https://www.insidehighered.com/news/government
/student-aid-policy/2023/09/27/education-department-finalizes-gainful-
employment	[https://perma.cc/FW3F-5TFJ].	

26.	 Robert	Morse	&	Eric	Brooks,	How	U.S.	News	Calculated	the	2024	Best	Colleges	
Rankings,	U.S.	NEWS	&	WORLD	REP.	(Sept.	17,	2023),	https://www.usnews.com
/education/best-colleges/articles/how-us-news-calculated-the-rankings	
[https://perma.cc/2YG7-87V5].	


